


The Forest Preserve District of Cook County
Conservation & Policy Council
Minutes for January 26, 2016 ▪ Dan Ryan Woods Pavilion, 87th Street & Western Avenue, Chicago, IL

Call to Order.  Council chair Wendy Paulson called the meeting to order at 3 pm.  The following Council members and others attended:
	Advisory Council Members
	
	Forest Preserve Staff
	

	Wendy Paulson, Chair 
Falona Joy, Vice Chair	
Mark Templeton, Secretary
Laurel Ross
Linda Mastandrea
Michael De Santiago	
Rob Castaneda
Robert Steele, Commissioner
Sylvia Jenkins	
Terry Guen

Peter Ellis did not attend.

	
	Arnold Randall
Eileen Figel

Presenters
Cathy Geraghty, FPCC
Chris Adas, FPCC
Chris Slattery, FPCC
Dave Kircher, FPCC
[bookmark: _GoBack]Emy Brawley, Openlands
Kindy Kruller, FPCC
Mike Murnane, FPCC


	


Representatives of Commissioner Suffredin’s office, Chicago Botanic Garden, Brookfield Zoo, Openlands, Friends of the Forest Preserves, and other partners and FPCC staff also attended.
WELCOME, PUBLIC COMMENTS AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Welcome. Wendy Paulson called the meeting to order at 3 p.m. She reminded the Council that the Forest Preserves of Cook County (FPCC) is facing budget constraints, yet it is important to keep aspirations high and think creatively to move forward with plan implementation. 
Public Comments.  There were no comments from the public.
Approval of Minutes.  A motion was made by Laurel Ross and seconded by Falona Joy to approve the minutes of the 9.10.15 meeting; the minutes were approved unanimously.  Minutes for the 10.6.15 review committee meeting were received and filed.
LAND ACQUISITION STRATEGY
Laurel Ross explained that land protection by acquisition has been the hallmark activity of the Cook County Forest Preserves for a hundred years, and the investments made over the past century created a world class preserve. The Next Century Conservation Plan (NCCP) calls for the forest preserves to expand from 69,000 acres to 90,000 acres over the next 25 years. Laurel explained that goal to add 21,000 acres was based upon all potential acquisition sites available in 2012.  Since then, the amount of available land has decreased and will continue to decrease in the future.  Laurel presented four reasons why the FPCC needs to acquire more land:
· Cook County lags behind other counties in the region in terms of protected acres per capita. 
· Important connections and buffering of existing preserves are needed to enhance the ecological and recreational value of FPCC holdings. 
· Some areas of Cook County have few or no forest preserves nearby.   
· A few acquisition opportunities might generate revenue while also accomplishing other goals.  
Laurel concluded her introduction by explaining that the estimated cost to acquire 21,000 acres is $1 billion, and we do not have that amount of money in hand.  Therefore, FPCC must develop new strategies and work with conservation partners to achieve this. Expert conservation real-estate partners such as Openlands, Trust for Public Land, Nature Conservancy, Conservation Fund, Citizens for Conservation can assist with conservation easements, pre-acquisition, land donation or "tradelands", and other strategies that have been proven to be successful.
Chris Slattery, Dave Kircher, and Chris Adas described current and recent efforts related to land acquisition.  (See attached powerpoint, pages 1 to 13.)  Key issues include:
· FPCC’s 69,000 acres is equivalent to 13 acres per 1000 population, significantly less than the six-county average of 20 acres per 1000 population.
· FPCC’s 1994 land acquisition plan identified 50,000 acres which could potentially be suitable for new or expanded forest preserves.  By 2012, much of this land had been developed and only 21,000 acres of potentially suitable sites remained.  
· FPCC uses several criteria to evaluate potential acquisitions, including the number of owners, asking price, urgency, quality of vegetation/wildlife/watershed/habitat, adjacency to existing sites, geographic distribution, size, and recreational potential.  In recent years, no site has obtained a score above 50 using a scale of 1 to 100.  This reflects the fact that sites with the highest natural resource and ecological quality are already owned and protected by the FPCC or other conservation entities.
· In the past 5 years, FPCC acquired 208 acres per year at an average cost of $41,000 per acre.  An additional 23 acres were donated to FPCC during this time.
· At the current rate of acquisition, it will take 100 years to acquire an additional 21,000 acres to meet the NCCP goal of 90,000 acres.
· The estimated cost to acquire 21,000 acres is $1.1 billion to $1.9 billion.
Emy Braulee from Openlands presented three models for creative land acquisition:
· Buy-Protect-Sell.  Openlands acquired land in the Kishwaukee Watershed and transferred the land with a conservation easement at a reduced cost to Boone County Conservation District.
· Corridor Assemblage.  Seven partners coordinated land acquisition to assemble parcels for the Hackmatack Conservation Partnership.  The coordinated plan allowed individual partners to pursue specific parcels knowing these parcels would be assembled to a large, coherent conservation site.
· Carving off Development Parcels.  Openlands acquired a failed subdivision, sold a portion of the parcel with greatest development potential, and transferred the portion of the parcel with the highest natural resource value to McHenry County Conservation District.
Council members discussed the following issues:
Serving Communities Located Far from Forest Preserves.  In communities which are located far from forest preserves and which offer few opportunities to acquire new sites, Council members asked FPCC to explore working with social-mission agencies and other partners to bring residents to the forest preserves.  Suggestions made to acquire small parcels within these communities and/or lend FPCC expertise to add credibility to other local conservation initiatives raised concerns about inefficient use of FPCC staff time and resources and/or mission drift.  Arnold Randall indicated that FPCC wants to do more with these communities, but there are many challenges working with small parcels.  Arnold stated that the indicated the district will focus on partnering with local organizations to connect residents to the preserves. 
Community Portals.  Council members also suggested establishing “portals” to reach residents who do not live near a forest preserve site.  For example, Eden Place has assembled residents to focus on nature and gardening; can FPCC partner with Michael Howard to bring his group to the forest preserves?  Rob Castaneda’s organization, Beyond the Ball, and other similar community based organizations might also be good partners.  Portals might also be established at major institutions.  For example, a ranger from the Indiana Dunes visits the Field Museum and other popular sites weekly to raise awareness of the dunes and encourage people to visit; FPCC should consider a similar initiative. 
Evaluation Criteria.  Rob Castaneda asked if the evaluation scale should be adjusted since no sites are scoring over 50 points.  Dave Kircher explained that all sites with high natural resource value are already owned by FPCC or other conservation entities.  Dave indicated that available sites are generally lower quality, but still may add important value.
Restoring and Maintaining New Sites.  Council members asked what it costs to restore and maintain newly acquired sites, and whether any portion of the acquisition fund is earmarked for this purpose.  Chris Slattery and Chris Adas explained that FPCC has been using the entire acquisition budget to purchase and bank land until restoration funding is available.  Of the $8 million remaining in the acquisition fund, 80% is earmarked to acquire priority sites; this is enough to acquire approximately 10% of the top priority sites, or 1800 acres.  Council members asked whether this fund will be replenished; staff responded that no new funding source is identified at this time.  The Council also questioned whether it makes sense to continue acquiring land without funds available to restore and maintain new sites.   
Land & Estate Donations.  The Council asked whether FPCC will accept any land donation.  Staff explained that FPCC wants to focus on sites that score well based upon the evaluation criteria; the district does not want to own sites that do not add value to the holdings.  Laurel Ross suggested that other donations which do not add value to FPCC holdings could be accepted via the Foundation or other conservation partner and sold to raise revenue to support FPCC’s work.    
Coordinating with Other Jurisdictions & Agencies.  Council members asked how FPCC coordinates with other jurisdictions.  Staff explained that the scoring system provides a bonus for sites which are adjacent to land protected by other jurisdictions.  In addition, the Millennium Reserve represents a successful attempt to coordinate with multiple agencies. FPCC will also be exploring opportunities to work with Will County in the southwest region.  Benjamin Cox stated that MWRD is also interested in collaborating with FPCC to provide long term leases for MWRD sites; Arnold Randall replied that FPCC is working closely with MWRD to explore multi-benefit projects, but also noted that MWRD has some requirements which may be problematic.
Palos Annexation.  Dr. Sylvia Jenkins asked why FPCC gave up land in Palos Park.  Arnold Randall clarified that the annexation had been misrepresented. FPCC retains ownership of the site which was annexed to become part of the Village of Palos Park.
Creative Approaches to Protecting Land.  Laurel Ross concluded the discussion by reminding everyone that there is a gap between the money we have and the land we need; Laurel urged FPCC and partners to explore alternatives to fee-simple acquisitions.
MAKING THE PRESERVES MORE WELCOMING AND ACCESSIBLE
Rob Castaneda explained that a lot of good work has been done to make the preserves more welcoming and accessible, but much work remains.  Linda Mastandrea highlighted a new initiative to establish Nature Ambassadors to reach out to communities, as well as an opportunity to participate in the new White House initiative, Let’s Move Outside, to get more residents to the preserves.  
Chris Slattery, Mike Murnane, Cathy Geraghty and Kindy Kruller gave an overview of current efforts and future plans to make the preserves more welcoming and accessible by improving gateways and signage, making sites and programs more accessible for people with disabilities, and improving accessibility via transit/shuttle bus, walking and biking.  (See pages 14 to 23 of attached powerpoint.)  Key issues include:
FPCC recently completed a new Gateway Master Plan designed to establish highly visible gateways throughout the county where residents are welcomed into the preserves and introduced to the wide range of site features and programs available.  The plan outlines three strategies to achieve this and, for each strategy, highlights best practices from around the country.  These include: (i) Enhance wayfinding signs, (ii) Create a sense of place, and (iii) Improve site amenities.  Site specific concept/schematic plans are now being developed for 12 priority sites.  Initial implementation for these sites is estimated to cost $1.2 million and will include installation of a monument sign, internal wayfinding signs, and an information kiosk.  FPCC has $300,000 allocated in the 2016 budget to move forward with implementation at five sites.
To improve access for people with disabilities, FPCC completed a draft ADA Transition Plan in 2015.  FPCC is currently selecting a technical advisor to help finalize the plan, make recommendations on best practices, estimate total cost to implement the plan, identify top priority improvements, and identify potential funding sources.  In addition, FPCC will soon convene an internal working group and an external advisory group to guide the process.
The NCCP also calls for improving access to the preserves via transit, biking and walking.  The goal is to ensure that 75% of county residents are able to reach the preserves within 45 minutes by public transportation, biking or walking or within 20 minutes by car. Twelve sites are readily accessible by CTA; other sites are accessible via PACE and RTA. In addition, both the Zoo and the Garden run shuttle buses from nearby train stations to their sites.  Today an estimated 22% of county residents can reach the forest preserves via transit within 45 minutes.  Many more residents are within a 45 minute bike ride of the preserves; FPCC will collect and map this data.
Council members discussed the following issues:
Bike Access.  Several suggestions to improve bike access were offered.  Terry Guen suggested FPCC provide information regarding nearby locations of Divvy bikes.  Staff responded that locations of both the Divvy bike stations and the FPCC Bike & Roll stations are still being adjusted and therefore are not included on printed maps.  However, this information can be shared electronically via the website.  In addition, the Bike & Roll vender advertises this service via its website and other means. Staff also explained that the Chicago Metro Area Planning agency (CMAP) is updating its greenway plan and FPCC staff will participate in this effort to ensure improved connections between forest preserves and the region’s extensive system of bike paths.  Finally, FPCC will be adding bike racks as part of the Gateway Plan implementation.  Chris Slattery indicated that Kindy Kruller will lead a working group to implement various goals related to improving bike/bus/transit access.
Buses.  Wendy Paulson noted that FPCC shuttle buses were not well used during the 100 Events celebration, and asked how FPCC can work with community organizations to improve bus utilization and get more people to the preserves.  Jacqui Ulrich explained how FPCC provides buses to schools and other organizations who need help bringing kids and families to the preserves.  Jacqui indicated that this program is very well received and very successful.  She added that FPCC will also be working with Nature Ambassadors and other community leaders who can gather groups together to visit the preserves.  Wendy added that there may be other opportunities for funding the buses through a Rotary club or other organization.  In addition, some groups, such as the Y, may have their own buses they can utilize.  
Digital Wayfinding.  Falona Joy asked how FPCC is incorporating the use of smart phones and new technology to provide digital wayfinding.  Kindy Kruller responded that FPCC has limited capacity in this area; Falona suggested Choose Chicago could be an excellent resource and offered to do an introduction for staff.  Falona also suggested a small team from the 1871 entrepreneurial center might also offer assistance. Eileen Figel will follow up with Falona to explore these ideas further.
Flagship Site v. Multiple Gateways.  Council members suggested FPCC might consider establishing a premier flagship site/demonstration site to showcase all the forest preserves have to offer.  Arnold Randall explained that it is very hard to get people to drive far and, because the county is so large, FPCC decided to establish gateways in each region of the county.  Arnold reiterated the need to work with partners to get people out to these gateways. Council members also suggested FPCC explore targeted advertising and signage within each region.  For example, a sign could be installed at a high traffic location inviting people to “Come to Thatcher Woods –  3 miles ahead.” 
Cross Promotion.  Alejandro Grajal stated that the Zoo and Garden attract 3.2 million visitors per year, and each are located close to forest preserves.  FPCC, the Zoo and the Garden are working together to promote these sites.  It was also suggested that Forest Preserves be added to the City Pass program.
Walkway Access.  Emily Harris indicated that residents can take a bus to Skokie or other sites, but often there is no walkway to get from the bus stop to the forest preserve entrance.  
Sound System.  Emily also asked for a better sound system to accommodate people with hearing disabilities and others attending Council meetings.
Partnering with Moraine Valley and Other Local Colleges.  Wendy Paulson suggested FPCC explore partnerships with local colleges and suggested that Moraine Valley Community College can serve as an excellent model.  Dr. Sylvia Jenkins explained that the college uses its staff development day as a community service day, and the forest preserves are a key target.  The college recently had 60 faculty, staff and students participate in a restoration day.
Illinois Counties Conference.  Commissioner Steele stated that the Illinois Counties conference will be in Chicago this year and suggested this is a good opportunity to promote the forest preserves.
OTHER BUSINESS
Follow-up.  The Council asked Eileen Figel to develop a plan to keep the Council informed of progress on these priority topics and to seek additional input from the Council as needed.
Review of 2016 Schedule.  The Council reviewed the schedule of meetings for 2016.  Eileen Figel indicated that Mark Templeton has agreed to serve as the liaison for the March 17 meeting which will focus on restoration.  Wendy Paulson asked Council members to consider serving as liaison for an upcoming priority topic.  The Council also asked Eileen Figel to send a link to the Natural and Cultural Resources Master Plan prior to the March meeting.
Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 5 p.m.
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